 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Monday, January 23, 2023 @ 6:30 pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 2/6/2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting 6:30pm.  In attendance were the Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz, Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Steven Sullivan, and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary. 
2.  Acceptance of Minutes:

John Marsi motioned to accept the minutes of 12/22/22.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
3.  Appointments:

John Marsi motioned to appoint Chief Marek Karlowicz as the Records Access Officer for the Dudley Police Department.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 

John Marsi motioned to approve the appointment of Dan Edmiston as a full voting member of the Dudley Planning Board with a term to expire 6/12/2023 (local election). Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

4.  New Business:

a.    Mileage increase for employee reimbursement – John Marsi motioned to approve the updated mileage increase consistent with the IRS standard reimbursements rate from .49 cents per mile to .58 ½ cents per mile.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
b.   Police Department Staffing –Creation of Additional Police Sergeant Position and Appointment Process - Chief Karlowicz stated that he would like to create an additional Sergeant position for the department.  He stated that there would be no extra cost due to the retirement of Chief Wojnar.  Steven Sullivan would like to discuss this issue and would be willing to ask questions.  John Marsi stated that he spoke with the Chief, and he has prepared an analysis which took him considerable time.  He feels we need a fourth Sergeant.  Communities in the area all have four Sergeants and they do not have the call volume we have in Dudley.  John Marsi motioned to authorize a fourth Sergeant and act on recommendations of the Police Chief and to schedule a vote for appointment at our next Board of Selectmen meeting.  Mark Landry seconded.  Vote 3-0-2 with Steven Sullivan and Kerry Cyganiewicz voting nay. 

c.   Declaration of Vacancy for Lieutenant Position, Acting Lieutenant and Acting Sergeant Process - Chief Karlowicz stated that since there is a vacancy of a lieutenant position, he is asking the Board to approve an Acting Lieutenant position for one year and an Acting Sergeant position for one year.  Steven Sullivan stated that he wants to make sure we follow the process.  Chief Karlowicz stated that the assessments are still active for both positions.  John Marsi motioned to declare a vacancy for an Acting Lieutenant and Acting Sergeant position and act on the recommendation of the Police Chief and to schedule a vote for appointment at our next meeting.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

d.   Commitment Letter/Letter of Support for MassDevelopment Feasibility Study – John Marsi motioned to approve the Town Administrator’s request and enter into a Commitment Letter for Mass Development Feasibility Stud.   Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  This feasibility study would be for an industrial park off of West Main Street behind the courthouse. 
e.   Drone Policy – Jon Ruda stated that we have a drone, and we now need a policy.  Amanda Gage, our cable access coordinator, is a licensed and certified to fly the device.  Fire Chief Kochanowski stated that the policy comes from the Department of Fire Services, a State policy.  He would like to have a handful of people in his department be licensed and certified to fly it.  John Marsi motioned to approve the town Drone Policy that has been reviewed and approved by town counsel.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  Richard Carmignani stated that it is insured.  

f.   James and Jennifer Besse – Fire Department donation of the drone.  Chief Kochanowski stated that the James and Jennifer Besse could not make it to the meeting.  Chief informed everyone the drone was donated in memory of Mr. Besse’s father was a part time firefighter in Dudley and he loved the department.  This drone will be ideal for search and rescue, fires such as brush fires.  John Marsi motioned to accept the gift of the drone from James and Jennifer Besse.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
g.    Michael Mayotte – Request to hold monthly budget meetings for the FAA – Mr. Mayotte was not available, this item will be tabled. 

h.   Colby Mahan – Eagle Scout Project – Colby Mahan of 176 Ramshorn Road is working on his Eagle Scout designation.  He would like to build a bridge over the dam on Baker Pond/Gore Pond.  He has been approved by the Conservation Commission and the Building Inspector approved his design of the bridge.  So far, he has raised $1,100 for building supplies.  In the future he would like to see trails throughout the property since it is a Conservation Restricted Property for passive recreation.  John Marsi motioned to approve Colby Mahan’s request to build a bridge on the Conservation land on Baker Pond Rd.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

5.  Town Administrator’s Report:

Jon Ruda updated the Board on various grants and projects moving forward in Town.  He recently spoke with Andrew Weddle, from Stevens Mill LLC updating him on the project.  He will be having Deb LaPlaca meet with him and discuss the project.  The demolition has been delayed but testing has been done.  Follow up will be in the next few weeks.  Regarding the FY23 CDBG (Community Development Block Grant) CMRPC (Central Mass Regional Planning Commission) is open.  Five local income projects will be awarded that include eligible homeowners to install new windows, new roof etc.  In 2020 the project was halted but now it is going forward and another round is coming.  Regarding Carpenter Pond Dam that project has been slated for the summer of 2024.  Regarding dam mitigation, the town has three dams that are in poor condition, Peter Pond, Lower Gore, Upper and Lower Merino. Shared Streets Grant, part of Complete Streets Grant, that is slated for Airport Rd will be in the spring of 2024.  Regarding the betterment program, St Anthony Rd. will be included and on the town warrant in the Spring.  Finally the budget season is upon us.  He has prepared two budgets for the town meeting, one with an override and one without.  John Marsi motioned to approve the Town Administrator report.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 
6.  Old Business:

Update on Brandon Rd. Mill Race Bridge – Jeff Murray, Highway Superintendent, estimated the cost of $6,235,000 coming from both state and federal funds for the demolition and repair of the mill race bridge.  The bid opening for the demolition is slated for February 1, 2023 @ 10am. 

7.  Departmental Communication:  

Fire Chief Kochanowski informed the Board that he put in a FY22 grant for new portable radios and safe radios in the amount of $215,000 to replace all of them.  These will have dual band responsibilities and will help with our neighboring communities in Connecticut.  A class at Shepherd Hill, Into to Fire Fighting will be taught by Paul Konieczny in the upcoming weeks.  This will be a 1 credit class and he hopes it will bring needed volunteers. 
Chief Karlowicz report that the gas company is still working from 9pm to 3am on West Main street and during the day on Ramshorn Rd.  Residents should not be alarmed if there is a smell of gas.  Finally,  National Grid will begin tree trimming in town.
George Patrinos, Water/Sewer Superintendent, reports that his department is fixing and patching pipes. 

Treasurer/Collector Rich Carmignani reported that a one time 2% COLA needs to be voted by the Board for the Worcester Regional Retirement System.  He will be meeting with Hampshire County Group Insurance Trust on Wednesday to discuss upcoming health insurance rates.  
Deb LaPlaca – Public Information – Deb provided the Board with information she has been putting on our website and Facebook page and updating the vacancies on the Economic Development Committee.  Also, Dudley residents can visit the Samuel Slater Experience in Webster for free on 1/29/23.  

8.   Adjournment:

Kerry Cyganiewicz motioned to adjourn at 7:55pm and to convene into Executive Session under MGL Chapter 39 section 23B, #3 “to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the government’s bargaining or litigating position.  Also to conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel; to actually conduct collective bargaining and contract negotiations with non-union personnel.  “Discuss strategies and potentially negotiated amendment to the Police Chief’s Employment Agreement” not to reconvene into regular session.  John Marsi seconded. 
Roll Call Vote:

Jason Johnson, Aye

Steven Sullivan, Aye

Kerry Cyganiewicz, Aye

John Marsi, Aye

Mark Landry, Aye

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:
